POLTONHALL & DISTRICT COMMUNITY COUNCIL

Minutes of Meeting held on 12 September 2012 

Present:  
K Fuller (Chair), M Fuller, J French, A Munro, F Warner, S Waterston and D West

In Attendance:       Mr & Mrs B Cunningham, Jackie Turnbull, Margaret Brewer MAPPA, and Inspector Neil Simpson

Apologies:                 J Weir; Cllrs B Constable and PC I Hutchison
1.     Chair’s Remarks

1.1     Chair welcomed Jackie Turnbull as a co-opted member. 

1.2    The sad passing of Alex Phillip, who had been the PDCC Secretary for many years, was remembered.  In agreement with Mrs Philip, PDDC would make a donation to Arthritis Care in his memory.  Thanks were also extended to Mr & Mrs Cunningham for their donation.

1.3
It was noted that for the third time Lasswade Bridge had been damaged due to an accident.  Lugton Road, Dalkeith was still out of action with buses diverting through Lugton Village until the road was repaired.

1.4
Correspondence had been received proposing a “Frontier Festival” in Lasswade.  This would create a contemporary arts and technology festival which would encompass the entire village, or at least those wishing to take part.  Venues would be created in the main businesses in Lasswade and at the Pavilion in the park.  It would also try to encourage residents, with open spaces, to participate. The festival would initially run for a week and would cover contemporary dance, art, animation, music and sculpture, with local artists encouraged to take part. The idea was also to include a major technology company to install cameras temporarily around the village and in the venues.  This would be broadcast to a central website part of which would act like a virtual exhibit in itself and attract overseas audiences.  It was felt that this was a proposal worth considering.
2.    MAPPA Offender, Robert Greens
2.1     Chair welcomed Margaret Brewer, Acting Service Manager, Midlothian Criminal Justice Team and Inspector Neil Simpson to the meeting.  Ms Brewer explained that Robert Green’s situation had caused fear and anxiety and resulted in public demonstrations.  There had been inaccurate press reports which were less than helpful.  The issue was a large one for the small community of Midlothian to cope with.  It was explained that MAPPA was ‘Multi Agency Public Protection Arrangements’ and all registered sex offenders were managed through MAPPA.  There were 3 levels of offenders in MAPPA and not all were about risk.  In Midlothian only one offender was managed in Level 2 and Robert Greens was in Level 3.  The remainder were in Level 1.  Level 3 was not just about risk but about managing the person.  Only registered sex offenders were currently managed by MAPPA.  
2.2
Ms Brewer explained that under the current legislation anyone sentenced to more than 4 years imprisonment had to be released at around the ⅔ term of their sentence which meant that Robert Greens had to be released and was not let out early.  He came out on licence and MAPPA had been involved with him and his family right from the beginning.  Licence conditions are made by the Parole Board and his conditions restrict him in many ways.  On release he was picked up by SACRO (Scottish Association for the Care and Rehabilitation of Offenders) and followed by the Sun and Daily Record newspapers.   He was initially housed in Dalkeith but due to the Press interest he was moved temporarily to a neighbouring authority for temporary respite and then on a short term basis to an authority in England.   MAPPA wrote to all authorities in the UK to ask if they would take Robert Greens but no offers were given.  His risk management plan was for stable accommodation in an area near his family to enable him to lead a stable life.  The public protests had now died down to a large extent and Robert greens had been compliant with his licence conditions.  Ms Brewer stressed that people did not need to be concerned having him in the community.
2.3
Inspector Simpson explained that if the whereabouts of offenders are known then they can be managed within their community.  Due to the public protests it had been necessary to shut the road between Gorebridge and Bonnyrigg but the road has since been re-opened.   

2.4
KF asked about the ⅔ rule and was advised that had been a legal requirement for the past 30 years.  Pressure was on the Scottish Government to look at it.

2.5
Ms Brewer advised that the cottage currently housing Robert Greens was not necessarily the one to be used by registered sex offenders.  It just happened that the previous registered sex offender housed there had moved out.  
2.6
KF asked about the likelihood of Robert Greens re-offending but Ms Brewer explained that the re-offending rate of Level 3 sex offenders was very low so the likelihood was not high.  MAPPA continues to monitor him very closely and there were regular multi-agency meetings about him.   He was not monitored 24 hours per day but should he demonstrate risky behaviour then he would be referred back to the Parole Board and could be recalled back to prison.

2.7
DW commented that it had been reported in the Press that other Ramsay Cottages residents had asked to be rehoused.  Ms Brewer confirmed that some had moved out and been re-housed.  There were 6 cottages of which 2 were privately owned.

3.    Police Report
3.1   Crime Statistics Bonnyrigg & Lasswade  – August 2012

Total Crimes Recorded: 60

Total Crimes Solved:  17
28.33 % solvency

                                          This YTD 42.60 %       
 Last YTD 44.44 %

August break down as follows

Received

Solved
Violent Crime




       5
               
      3

Sexual Crime




       1

      
      0


Crimes of Dishonesty

     
                  32    

      6      

Vandalism



      
      14
       

      2
      

Other Crime


   
       
       8 


      6
There were 349 calls received to the Bonnyrigg and Lasswade area for the month of August.

3.2  INCIDENTS OF NOTE IN BONNYRIGG

· About 0145hrs on Friday 3rd August 2012, 2 males were seen removing copper piping from a van in Farm Avenue. The owner of the van saw this and followed them as they left the area in their car. A short time later a passing patrol was stopped by the complainer and updated with the incident. The officers traced the car, recovered the piping and charged an 18 and 21-year-old male

· Following an increase in reports of antisocial behaviour by off road bikers in the Poltonhall area, patrols have been increased with officers on foot, quads and patrol vehicles. About 2115hrs on Sunday 5th August a 19-year-old male from Loanhead was eventually stopped whilst riding a red and black Yamaha trials bike in Poltonhall Industrial Estate. He has been reported for Dangerous driving, No MOT, No Insurance, driving whilst carrying a pillion passenger and failing to stop for an officer.

· About 1710hrs on Saturday 4th August a female driver had her car seized, issued with a £200 fine and 6 penalty points after a routine stop revealed she did not have any Insurance. A male driver was issued with a fine of £60 and 3 penalty points after being seen using his phone whilst driving. About 8pm on Saturday 11th August a 21-year-old male had his car seized and was charged after being seen driving his car in Polton Road whilst not wearing a seatbelt. A check of police systems revealed he did not have insurance or a MOT. The circumstances have been reported.

· About 1930hrs on Sunday 12th August a group of males assaulted a 27 and 22yr old male whilst they sat in a pub in Bonnyrigg. One of the victims received a fracture to his shoulder whilst the other male sustained a broken finger and a cut requiring 6 stitches. One of the attackers is reported to have had a baseball bat in his possession. Police are following a positive line of enquiry.

·  During the night of Monday 20th August 2012 3 Garden Sheds in the Leyden Park area of Bonnyrigg were forcibly entered and various items including Golf Clubs and toy trains valued in excess of £4000 were stolen. 

Although nothing will prevent a determined thief from getting into your Garden shed we could all make it harder for them by applying a few simple and not necessarily expensive deterrents.

Illuminate the area with security lighting

Cover clear glass with an obscure laminate or old curtain

B & Q have shed alarms reduced from £10 to under £6; Police shed alarms are also available at a cost of £10!

Good solid locks, inside and out, i.e. if you have a bike and lawnmower in the hut chain them together or to a sturdy part of the hut.

Security mark valuable items and take pictures, Police have DNA marker kits unique to the purchaser for only £5. 

We also encourage you to complete a Bike Passport

A CCTV system could also be considered

· Between 2230hrs on 23/08 and 0800hrs on 24/08 at an address in Polton Road persons unknown removed several wooden panels from the rear of a garden shed, entered and stolen golf clubs and power tools.
· Between 2030hrs on 23/08 and 0730 on the 24/08 persons unknown stole wheel trims of 4 cars in the Poltonhall area. 

· About 2310hrs on 25/08/2012 a male driver failed to negotiate the bend on the bridge at Elm Row Lasswade causing his Audi A5 to pass through the stonewall of the bridge, falling on its roof 20 feet onto the riverbank below. The driver escaped with minor injuries but has been reported to the Procurator Fiscal

·  Drink seized from teenagers in Bonnyrigg for the month of August include 13 litres of Cider, 1 litre of Vodka, 6 litre of Vodka Mix, 4.5 litres of wine, 2 bottles of Buckfast, 7 cans of lager

3.3   Inspector Simpson referred to a report on the number of people who had been charged on the Bonnyrigg bypass, Eskbank Road and Rosewell Road.   KF asked if Inspector Simpson could organise a speed gun on Rosewell Road as too many drivers were speeding particularly those on motor bikes.    It was noted that the speed bumps on Polton Road were in a state of disrepair.  Cllr IB advised that he had reported it several times and would look into it again.   There was also mention of spring water running down Polton Road and Cllr IB was looking into the cause.                                                                               Action:  Cllr IB
If any person has any information about the incident(s) listed above or indeed any other issue please contact your Community Officer or Bonnyrigg Police Station.

PC 3912E Ian Hutchison or PC 11372 Sue Akers, Community Officers, Bonnyrigg/Lasswade/Rosewell E-mail EDivCBOPKGroup@lbp.pnn.police.uk
Telephone: Bonnyrigg Police Station 0131 663 9221 or Crimestoppers: 0800 555 111
4.    Minutes of meeting of 11 July 2012 and Matters Arising

4.1   Item 6.4.  line 4 - amend ‘Cllr Ewan Thomas’ to read ‘Cllr Ewan Thompson’

4.2   Item 8.1   line 1 – amend ‘Sestran’ to read ‘Sesplan’

4.3   The minutes were approved.  Proposed by DW and seconded by SW.

5.      Finance Report

5.1
Statement of account as at 12 September 2012:

           B/F                                                                   Bank                      Cash
                                                                                   308.56                    14.00
           Expenditure - Nil

           Income:  

           Donation from Mr & Mrs Cunningham             10.00

           Bank Interest                                                      0.02

  Account as at 12 September                                     Bank                      Cash
                                                                                   318.58                     14.00

Total Bank and Cash                                                  322.56                  
5.2    It was agreed that a £30 donation would be made to Arthritis Care in memory of Alex Philips.
6.    Secretary’s Report

4.1
Nothing to report.
7.      Midlothian Councillors’ Report

7.1   Cllr IB reported he was represented on Midlothian Access Forum and welcomed any input from PDCC.  Reference was made to ‘Rat’s Tail’ path. IB believed it was privately owned but was pursuing the possibility of a more permanent surface. Mrs Cunningham reported that one of the paths was eroded in the Springfield Mill site.  

7.2    Cllr IB said he was trying to get Council meetings webcasted but it would be dependent on costings.  He wanted to see full Council meetings to be debating chambers to enable all community organisations and individuals to have their say.

7.2     Referring to Midlothian Local Plan it was noted that developers had stated where they wanted to build houses.  The consultation phase would start within the next few months.

7.3    The Procurator Fiscal had decided not to press charges regarding the Gourlaw funding to Bonnyrigg Rose.  An internal Midlothian audit report would now be released.  Twenty two separate recommendations came out of the audit report and all but the first 4 had not yet been acted on.  From now on reasons would be given in Council minutes why applications under the Gourlaw Fund were turned down.  The balance of funds was estimated at around £200,000 but that had to be confirmed.  
7.4   JF raised the issue of the promise of funding by Midlothian Council to upgrade the toilets at Hawthorden Primary School but this had now been withdrawn.  The toilets were in a deplorable state and had been due to be upgraded during the summer holidays.   Cllr IB undertook to look into it.                                                                                            Action: IB
7.5     DW asked for an update on parking at Campview.  Cllr IB said it was still a major issue and would speak to Cllr DM about it.                                                                        Action: IB   

7.6   KF reported that recent grass cutting between Mclean Place and De Quincy Path was appalling and that the Council was not doing a decent job.  Cllr IB agreed to raise it with the appropriate Council official.

8.     Any Other Business
8.1    KF referred to correspondence from Esk Valley Trust about an initial objective to form a pathway from the 2 Esks.  Negotiations had been ongoing for many years with landowners.  A meeting was being held on Tuesday 9 October to discuss the issue at 7.30pm at St David’s, Dalkeith. 
 Date of next meeting

The next meeting would be held on Wednesday 10 October 2012. 
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